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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of November 1, 2005

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Acting Chairman Jameel called the special meeting to order at 6:05 p.m. in the conference room at City Hall.
ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter and Jameel
Absent:
Commissioners Kerwin and Lentz (both due to potential conflict of interest)


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


None.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  325 Humboldt Road; Variance V-7-05; Variance for elevator and entryway stairwell (connecting new garage and new house) to exceed 30 ft. height limit; Ron & Danette Davis, applicants/owners; APN 007-313-160 

Senior Planner Tune explained that a Variance is requested to allow an elevator and interior stairwell for a new house to exceed the 30 ft. height limit.  He noted the site's unusual cross slope and steep drop from the street, as well as the proposed locations of the elevator and stairwell at the middle of the site, away from the adjoining neighbors.  In response to staff's recommendations, the plans had been revised to reduce the heights of the elevator and stairwell, which would still require Variances based upon the Municipal Code's method of measuring height.  Senior Planner Tune stated that without the Variance, the elevator would have to be moved farther up hill, below grade at the bottom level.  He advised the Commission that if the revised proposal were acceptable, recommended Condition of Approval "A" should be deleted.


In response to a question from Commissioner Hawawini, Senior Planner Tune explained that the requirement for a landscape maintenance agreement in recommended Condition of Approval "N" is a standard requirement under the Municipal Code.  


Commissioner Hunter asked whether the revised proposal would be 30 ft. tall.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the height varied, depending upon the reference datum used.  Commissioner Hunter compared the heights of the revised proposal versus staff's earlier recommended alternative.  Senior Planner Tune stated that there appeared to be a 1 to 2 ft. difference in height between the two.


Commissioner Hawawini asked what factors would lead to approval of the Variance.  Senior Planner Tune identified the site's cross slope and the height of the garage, as determined by the slope of the driveway, as being factors that lead to the height of the elevator and stairwell exceeding the 30 ft. limit.


Acting Chairman Jameel noted that the stairwell roof in the revised proposal would parallel the slope of the site.  He then opened the public hearing.


Ron Davis, the applicant, noted the greater height of the existing house next door with its views toward the Bay.  He explained that while the garage had to be located at street level, he chose to drop the rest of the house down so as not to block his neighbors' views.  He further explained that the elevator connecting the garage at street level to the rest of the house would make the house more accessible for his and his wife's parents, as well as for an aging populace in general.  Mr. Davis noted that there was no other place to put the garage without involving more excavation.


Commissioner Hunter asked the applicant to compare his revised proposal to staff's alternative.  Mr. Davis explained that the direction of the stairwell roof would be reversed so as to be lower than staff's alternative at some points.  He admitted the flatter roof would provide less room for an elevator motor than would the originally proposed gable roof.  Acting Chairman Jameel suggested that it may then be preferable to go back to the original proposal.  Mr. Davis responded that he would like the revised proposal for the stairwell roof with the original design for the elevator.


At Commissioner Hunter's request, Senior Planner Tune reviewed the public notification process for the project, noting that he had also spoken to the neighbor at the site.


There being no members of the public who wished to comment on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was approved, 3 - 0.


Commissioner Hunter noted that the cross slope complicated development of the site and measurement of the building height.  He liked the revised proposal with the roofline paralleling the slope and not exceeding the height of the garage, and he would find a gable roof over the elevator, similar to the garage, to be acceptable.  He pointed out that the proposal would be most visible from the rear, and that by stepping the house as proposed, it will give the appearance of being two structures, rather than one large one.

Commissioner Hawawini pointed out the proposal's sensitivity to the site and its surroundings.  He preferred the original gable roof over the elevator rather than the flatter version in the revised proposal.


Acting Chairman Jameel stated that the compound slope created challenges to developing the site.  He noted there was no way to avoid having the garage at the front of the house.


Mr. Davis explained that he had tried to make the entryway more visible from the street by shifting the garage toward the side.


Acting Chairman Jameel said that he liked the original design for the elevator roof, because it would allow more options in choosing the type of elevator.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that with the taller neighboring house, the project will not appear to be out of scale.  Commissioner Hawawini added that the house would almost appear to be nestled into the hillside.


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the Variance with Condition "A" amended to allow the original proposal for the elevator roof and the revised proposal for the stairwell roof.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and approved, 3 - 0.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that even staff's alternative would still have required a Variance.  Commissioner Hunter thanked staff for providing the alternative and the applicant for reconsidering his original design.
ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the next regular meeting on November 10, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and passed unanimously, adjourning the meeting at 6:45 p.m.
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